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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT
GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, November 1, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Pam Keith, Vice President.
2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board Vice President Keith asked Trustee Ubalde to lead those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3. 
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

*Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

*Phil McCaffrey
A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lillian Nelson, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Vacancy from Trustee Area #3 – Vallejo

Others Present:

Mazie Brewington, Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

Marjorie Carson, Ed.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Richard Christensen, Ed.D., Director, Human Resources

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Nora O’Neill, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President 
*Arrived after roll call.

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Because there was not a quorum of Governing Board members present, Vice President Keith adjourned the meeting at 7:02 p.m. for Action Items only, and the Board agreed to only hear non-action items until such time as a quorum of members might arrive.  Approval of the Agenda was postponed; and, at that time, there were no Blue Cards submitted from the audience.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

On behalf of Bob DaPrato, Dean Leslie Rota announced that the Solano College Psychology Club is sponsoring Dr. Marty Klein, MTF, Certified Sex Therapist and public policy analyst, who will be on campus on November 9, 2006, speaking about his book, America’s War on Sex, from 4:00 to 6:00 p.m., in the back half of the Cafeteria in Building 1400, and signing his book from 6:00 to 7:00 p.m., in Room 1424.
6.
REPORTS

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
Martin Bullock, Health and Physical Education Senator of the ASSC, reported that:

-- the ASSC annual canned food drive is now underway and will end on December 8, 2006.  Two barrels for food collection have been placed in each building.
-- the master landscaping charette for the campus enrichment plan will be held on Wednesday, November 15, from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., in Room 1404.  All are invited to attend.  Breakfast and Lunch will be served.
-- a student forum will be held on November 16, 2006, from 2:00 to 4:00 p.m. in the back half of the Cafeteria, to seek student input on the Vision 2020 Comprehensive Educational Master Plan.
-- the ASSC will once again be hosting their annual Turkey Run on November 20, 2006, from 11:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. in front of Building 1400.  They are hoping to give away 15 turkeys to those able to complete the course while carrying a frozen turkey.  Last year’s turkey run was a big success, and they are hoping for the same this year.  Last year students were able to donate turkeys to other families of their choice.
-- a “Winter Jam” for a night of dancing and entertainment will be held on December 1, 2006, from 6:00 to 10:00 p.m., in the Cafeteria, to provide students an opportunity to relax and relieve the stress before finals.
(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

-- She wished to thank the Board for providing the financial support that enabled Curriculum Chair Erin Farmer and her to attend the Fall 2006 Plenary Session of the State Academic Senate, which was held on October 26, 27 and 28, 2006, in Southern California.  She stated that attendance at Plenary provides an invaluable opportunity to learn about important issues, such as accreditation, the role of non-credit courses in community colleges, Shared Governance, pending legislation relevant to community college education, and best practices in regards to curriculum or how to face the challenges presented by the Math and English requirements.  Attending plenary also provides an opportunity to seek advice from colleagues at other community colleges and share with them what we are doing well.  
During their three days at Plenary, Erin and Gail attended four general sessions and heard from keynote speakers including Chancellor Mark Drummond and Professor Jose Moreno of Cal State University, Long Beach; five breakout sessions, each of which offered a selection of six workshops on topics ranging from basic skills to transfer initiatives to vocational issues; and an area meeting at which delegates review, discuss, and, as necessary, modify the resolutions that will be debated and voted on in the fifth and final general session on Saturday.  As Curriculum Chair, Erin focused on breakout sessions dealing with articulation and transfer, Title 5 curriculum sessions, and the Disciplines List Hearings.  Gail attended sessions on basic skills, the compressed calendar and its impact on student success, and accreditation, including a session which previewed the upcoming Accreditation Institute in January.

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Dr. Marjorie Carson reported that: 

-- the Shared Governance Council met on October 25, 2006.  

-- Board Policy Updates for Administration were presented by Dr. Perfumo.
-- Dr. Perfumo updated SGC on the status of the Vision 2020 project.

-- Board Policy No. 1018, Violation of Board Code of Ethics, was approved with three recommended changes.

-- Dr. Carson reviewed the current draft of the Accreditation Progress Report with SGC and also distributed the current draft of the Strategic Plan.

-- the Annual SGC Retreat is scheduled for November 8, 2006.
(d) Superintendent

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

· Friday, October 27:  She met with Roy Olson, property owner next to the college, regarding future potential housing project.

· Monday, October 30:  We co-hosted a wonderful Nursing Program Event at our “Wine Country Regional Simulation Center” in Yountville (Holderman Hospital at the Veterans’ Home).

· Wednesday, November 1:  She was the Luncheon Speaker for Dixon Rotary.

· Beginning Wednesday, November 1, our Foundation Online Auction Fundraiser begins!  Please go to our website at www.sccfoundation.cmarket.com and participate!  Dr. Perfumo asked Charles Shatzer, Interim Foundation Director, to step up to the podium and inform the Board on the status of this fundraiser.

Dr. Shatzer stated the Online bidding began early on the morning of  November 1, 2006.  He advised that all of the Solano Community College Governing Board members had donated items for the Auction.  In addition to the fundraising aspect of the Auction, Dr. Shatzer informed the Board that the Foundation was hoping it would also serve to improve involvement of the community at Solano Community College and stated that the DAILY REPUBLIC had offered to run a free advertisement in their newspaper for this event.  Dr. Shatzer gave each Board member a copy of the ad, which included the website for bidding.  Vice President Keith inquired as to whether or not the ad will run in the Vallejo and Vacaville newspapers, and Dr. Shatzer stated he had meetings scheduled to address that issue and have ads carried in those newspapers as well.
At your places:

· Article on Veterans’ Day Parade (V.P. Mazie Brewington participating as a grand marshal).

· Advertising Supplement to the East Bay Business Times for October, 2006, featuring our Contract Education Partnership with Anheuser-Busch (pages 3 and 12).

Upcoming Events
· Tomorrow, November 2:  We are hosting 40 Vallejo High School students as part of our Tech Prep project.

· Also November 2:  Monthly Faculty Coffee.

· Friday, November 3:  Sexual Harassment Training for Managers coordinated by Rich Christensen.

· Monday, November 6:  Evening

· Citizen’s Bond Oversight Committee Meeting; also

· Vacaville Select Committee Meeting at Vacaville Unified School District Office (Gerry Fisher to attend).

· Wednesday, November 8:  Noon – 4:00 p.m.:  Annual Shared Governance Retreat.
· Tuesday, November 14:  Foundation Board Meeting.

· Wednesday, November 15:  The Students’ Master Landscaping Charette, Room 1404, from 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.

· Also, Board dinner for outgoing Board President Jerry Wilkerson.  Details to follow.

· Thursday, November 16:  Sister City Project Meeting – County Board of Supervisors.
· Friday, November 17:  Workforce Investment Board Meeting.
· Also, Poetry Reading in Library, 3:00 p.m., by Sharon

                  Stever from her new book, Heron’s Run.

· Recruitment and Selection Timeline Update was also attached to the Superintendent’s written report.
Bond Update

Lester Young, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, presented current slides of the Vallejo Center site, along with slides of the October 10, 2006, tour of the Vallejo and Vacaville sites.  He stated that the hydronics project is now complete and that hydro-seeding of the lawns will be done soon to take advantage of the rains.  He also informed the Board of the progress currently being made on Building 700, Building 400 and the new Office Annex Building.
* Board members Honeychurch and McCaffrey arrived at this time, and Vice President Keith officially called the meeting to order at this time.
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.
7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of October 18, 2006

(b)
Donation
Human Resources

(c)
Employment 2006-07; Gratuitous Service; Resignation
Administrative and Business Services 

(d)
Warrant Listings

Academic Affairs

(e)
Proposal to Increase Children’s Programs Tuition Rates

(f)
Personal Services Contract with IBA West

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.
8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the consent agenda. 

9. 
RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire – Charlotte McKeown

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for acceptance of the resignation to retire for Charlotte McKeown, effective May 24, 2007. The motion passed unanimously. 

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS
Administrative & Business Services
(a)
Bid #07-001, Authorization to Award Contract to K & L Grading and Paving, Inc., for the Barrier Removal Project, (Phase II ADA) of Main Campus Parking Lots

Vice President Mazie Brewington and Director of Facilities Frank Kitchen presented this item to the Governing Board recommending that the District award Bid #07-001 to K&L Grading and Paving, Inc., for the barrier removal project in the main campus parking lot for $288,977.00. 
As background information, VP Brewington stated that the company selected for this project is not a Project Labor Agreement (PLA) company.  According to our PLA Agreement, the Board agreed back in August of 2004 that four large projects here at Solano would actually fall under the PLA agreement, and they are the Vacaville Center, the Vallejo Center, Building 400 (Student Services) and Building 100.  We had 26 bidders on this paving project, both Union and Non-Union, and it is well under the threshold that we agreed to, not only as an institution but also as a Board, in our PLA.  We sent bid applications out to 26 companies.  We actually received 3 bid awards back.  The second company is coming in about $109,000 less than the initial bid.  We followed the Board Policy and institutional process of awarding this contract.
Moved by Trustee Honeychurch and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of Bid #07-001, Authorization to Award Contract to K & L Grading and Paving, Inc., for the Barrier Removal Project, (Phase II ADA) of Main Campus Parking Lots.  Trustee Ubalde abstained from the voting. The motion passed 4 ayes and 1 abstention. 
Vice President Keith asked Dr. Ubalde the reason for his abstention, and Dr. Ubalde replied that he felt it was important that we have as much support for the PLA agreement as possible and inquired as to whether or not the Napa/Solano Council had been asked to oversee this project to make sure the work being done was adequate and at the level we expect for our projects.  Vice President Keith stated that we are in line with our PLA Agreement and within the contract that we made with the unions.  Secondly, she stated that the Napa/Solano Council has no purview over any projects on this campus whether or not it is a Union or Non-Union shop.  They are not consulted about whether work is being done correctly.  That is not their job.  We have supervisors on our campus, as well as with Kitchell, that are doing that.  It would be inappropriate to bring in the building trade and have them approve or disapprove work that is being done.   
Dr. Perfumo confirmed Vice President Keith’s statement and said it was important to remember that this is the agreement we had for our Project Labor Agreement – the four largest projects would be bid under the PLA with the smaller projects, such as this one for $288,000, being open to any bidder.  She went on to state that according to California Contract Law, unless there is some sort of lien or breach of some former contract with a bidder, we are required to give our bids to the lowest bidder or they can file a lawsuit against the District.  Dr. Perfumo reiterated that we are following all of our Board Policies, our processes and the agreement we made when we signed our PLA.  
Dr. Ubalde advised the Board that he has not been pleased with some of the non-PLA work done on the campus and stated that is why he is abstaining from this particular vote.  
Vice President Keith commented that an abstention could only take place if there was a conflict of interest in the matter, and she told Dr. Ubalde that he had to vote either “yes” or “no” on the project.  Dr. Ubalde stated he would differ to the Chair and that he can abstain for the reason he specifically stated.  Dr. Perfumo said that, in the case of an abstention, for quorum purposes, it does count towards a quorum vote. Vice President Keith requested Superintendent/President Perfumo research the rules regarding this question and report back to the Board.  Trustee Honeychurch stated that Trustee Claffey, Trustee McCaffery, Vice President Keith and he voted for this project and believed the Board needed to take action, saying the Board had agreed the four main projects would be PLA projects and the smaller ones would be open to any bidder.  He did not think it was appropriate to suggest, nor legally possible, that we give away almost $100,000 to the next bidder.  It is not appropriate use of public funds.  He reiterated that this is what the Board agreed to do two years ago.
Vice President Keith confirmed that the vote on this issue was 4 ayes and 1 abstention and stated that the motion carried.

Student Services

(b)
Second Reading and Approval of Revisions to Student Services Policies, Series 5000

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services, who presented the updates to the Student Services Polices, Series 5000, asked the Governing Board if they had any questions concerning those policies.  There were no questions.
Moved by Trustee McCaffery and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of Business Services Polices, Series 5000.  The motion passed unanimously. 

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Renovation of Building 1400

Lester Young, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, introduced Vice President Gerry Fisher, who served as liaison with all of the Union presidents on campus on this project.

Vice President Gerry Fisher introduced the members of the Building 1400 renovation committee, which consisted of representatives from the student, Health Services, Maintenance/Operations and Bookstore areas, and acknowledged the tremendous amount of time and effort they all put into the project.  He stated the Union Presidents are in consensus with the Committee on the design and that the project is scheduled to be bid this spring and start the day after spring semester ends in 2007.  He then introduced Architect Mark Hummel, who presented the architectural plans for the building renovation.

Trustee McCaffery inquired as to whether or not the Health Services area would have an outside entrance that would make the area immediately accessible to EMT and Fire Department personnel.  Mr. Hummel advised that there was an outside entrance and pointed it out on the plans.  Vice President Keith stated that an ambulance can pull up right to the outside entrance of the Health Services area. 
Trustee Ubalde asked for clarification about the open space off of the Faculty/Staff dining room, and Mr. Hummel confirmed that there was an open-space area in that location.

Trustee Claffey inquired as to whether or not the Conference Room had an outside access, and Mr. Hummel stated that the Room did have an outside access and pointed it out on the plans.

(b)
Renovation of Building 1700 and Design for Building 1700B Adaptive Physical Education and Classrooms

Lester Young, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, introduced Dean Bob Myers, who spoke on the progress of the Building 1700 renovation committee.

Dean Myers introduced the members of this committee, who were in the audience, acknowledging that they have put in over 2,000 man hours in planning for the Building 1700 renovation.  The principles they used in developing the plan were:  efficient use of funds available through the Bond, employee health and safety, not losing any FTES by having parts of the building down and unavailable for classes during construction, and air conditioning and heating in all parts of the building. Currently most of the building does not have air conditioning; and, during the summer, some rooms can get up to 110 degrees when there are classes going on and students working out, which becomes a dangerous situation. Dean Myers stated that it was also necessary to repair the roof as there are dozens of leaks in the building which cause dangerous situations, including lights which have fallen from the ceiling due to the leaks in the roof.  
Also, the committee wanted to move the main entrance to the gym from the west side to the south side as the current set up necessitates students walking through the gym to get to classes and locker rooms while classes are going on in the gym.  This is not pedagogically sound and is dangerous having students walking through the gym while sports are being played.   Moving the entrance to the south side will make for a safer entrance and also be better for the students and faculty for teaching in the gym.  The south entrance also lines up with moving the main entrance to the Building 1700 area to the south side in that the plans include a roundabout at the south side of the building so busses, vans and vehicular traffic are not mixing with pedestrian traffic, especially in connection with all of our Adaptive Physical Education students getting dropped off there to proceed to their classrooms.  It was the committee’s intention to eliminate that very dangerous procedure.  Finally, the committee wanted to maximize their storage options to avoid having to store equipment in hallways and to be compliant with fire codes.
Dean Myers again introduced Architect Mark Hummel, who presented the architectural plans for the Building 1700 renovation.

Trustee Honeychurch thanked the committee for all the time they put in on this project and expressed two concerns he had:  (1) the safety issue concerning the change in the entrance/exits when the gymnasium is full and an emergency evacuation needs to take place; and (2) concern about making the Men’s locker room smaller than the Women’s locker room, inquiring as to Title IX compliance with regard to this change.

Mark Hummel responded saying that their first look at the entrance/exit change was from the Code perspective to determine if what the committee was asking was feasible, and he stated all changes are in line with Code requirements.  With regard to the Men’s locker room, Mr. Hummel stated that the “consolidated storage area” planned between the Men and Women’s locker rooms was conceptual at this time.  
Student Trustee Nelson inquired as to where the second door into the Men’s locker room was located, and Mr. Hummel pointed it out in the plans in the internal hallway area next to the Men’s locker room.
Trustee McCaffery again inquired as to why the Men’s locker room was downsized, and Dean Myers stated that there was a need for storage space and that more women use the locker room and showers than men.  Trustee McCaffery acknowledged the members of the committees for both Building 1400 and Building 1700 for the tremendous amount of work they have done.

Trustee Ubalde also complimented the committee for their work but also expressed concern about the exit safety of the building when large amounts of people are attending an event there, mentioning graduations as an example.

Vice President Keith acknowledged everyone’s concern about the entrance/exit changes but pointed out that the majority of the people going in and out of the gymnasium during graduation move to and from the south exit.  She feels that the new, larger entrance/exit planned for the south side of the building addresses this safety issue as it is still the same amount of space for entrance/exit as in the current building but configured differently. 
Vice President Keith thanked Mr. Hummel for his presentations and also acknowledged the great amount of work the committee members have done on these projects.

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Ubalde announced that he was planning to attend an event at the Solano County Government Center on November 2, 2006, at 5:30 p.m., honoring the fact that Solano County has been identified as one of the 100 Best Cities in the Country for Youth, and stated that Congressman Miller would be speaking at the event.

Dr. Ubalde informed the Board that he attended a performance of the SCC Theatre production of Dead Man Walking and stated that it was outstanding.

Dr. Ubalde stated that he recently participated in the Early Childhood Development Department’s evaluations, working with two year olds, and found it to be a rewarding experience.   In addition, he attended the Disability Awareness Event held on the campus on October 27 and the Nursing Event for the joint Solano Community College/Napa Valley College "Wine Country Regional Simulation Center" held at Holderman Hospital at the Veterans’ Home in Yountville on November 30.

Vice President Keith acknowledged that one of the perks of serving as Trustee on the SCC Governing Board was that it often provides the opportunity to work with the Early Childhood Development Department, which she also did recently by observing infants from birth to 12 months.  She extended kudos to the Early Childhood Development program, Lisa Stedman, Doyleen McMurtry and her staff for the fabulous and incredible work they do.

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD
There were no items from the Board. 

Vice President Keith recessed the regular meeting at 8:25 p.m. 

14. 
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: Richard Christensen, Ed.D. 


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers – Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Vice President Keith called the Closed Session to order at 8:40 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:49 p.m. 
15. 
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Vice President Keith reconvened the regular meeting at 8:50 p.m. 

16.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION 

Vice President Keith reported that no action was taken in Closed Session.

17. 
ADJOURNMENT  

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:52 p.m. 
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                                         PAULETTE J. PERFUMO, Ph.D.
PRESIDENT                                                                    SECRETARY 






